Georgia Academy of Science

Council Meeting

By teleconference

26 January 2007, 3:00 PM

Council Members in Attendance

	Tom Manning
	Mitch Lockhart

	Paul Camp
	Doug Pohl

	Al Mead
	Melanie DeVore

	Steve Whittle
	Bob Herrington

	Carl McAllister
	Bob McDonough

	Richard Schmude
	

	Tim Chowns
	


Others in Attendance:



John Trefry, Florida Academy of Science



K. C. Chan

1.
Call to Order
The meeting was called to order at 3:05 PM.

2.
Secretary’s Report
The minutes from the previous meeting were presented for approval. S. Whittle moved to accept the minutes. The motion was approved.

3.
Joint Meeting Report
T. Manning then called on J. Terfry to discuss the 2008 joint meeting with the Florida Academy of Science.

J. Terfry noted some differences between meeting formats which will require some preliminary discussion. He thought that we could both fit into the same eight sections. He had questions about starting time as well as banquet and poster sessions. He also asked if all abstracts should be published in both their program booklet as well as the Georgia Journal.

T. Manning brought up the issue of abstract review. J. Terfry replied that individual section chairs could be set up for each session and decide how to review. He said that Florida does not ordinarily do as rigorous a review as Georgia does.

J. Terfry and T. Manning and B. McDonough each said that they would attend the other’s meeting this year to become familiar with the processes.

R. Schmude noted that since the number of presentations would be approximately double, perhaps an evening banquet would be better than a lunch. J. Terfry replied that most of their presentations are on Friday, with a Friday evening banquet, and suggested adopting that schedule.

R. Schmude inquired about the typical number of talks.

J. Terfry said Florida typically has about 150 talks and 50 posters. S. Whittle said that Georgia has about 127 total presentations with 80-90 as talks.

B. McDonough asked about student awards and when they are presented. J. Terfry said awards were given only to students, grad and undergrad, and are mailed out rather than presented at the meeting.

B. McDonough asked if there were any standardized criteria for judging student presentations. J. Terfry replied that judging sheets exist but in practice are loosely used.

J. Terfry then left the meeting at 3:20.

4.
Local Organizing Committee Report
K. Chan asked if he could present the local committee report due to an imminent meeting. He reported that a mailing with registration material, local information, and a letter from the president had gone out to members. The local chamber of commerce had agreed to pay for 200 registration packets. Rooms have been reserved for meetings and an evening speaker has been identified --  Lynn Bolling, director of the Jones Ecological Center. Also the lunch speaker will be Richard Mosby, Professor at Amherst. He asked for advice on how to handle checks and when refreshments need to be provided. 

R. Schmude said that refreshments probably need to be provided on both days. At the Gordon College meeting, they had finger foods on Friday evening, Saturday morning coffee and doughnuts, and lunch.

K. Chan said that not many vendors have committed yet. There were some local people, but he had heard nothing from publishers.

R. Schmude said that time needed to be set aside to get people into the lobby to talk with vendors and spend more time with them.

S. Whittle suggested Friday afternoon due to program scheduling, and to have section chairs talk to members about seeing the vendors, and opportunities that they can offer.

K. Chan asked about the checks he was receiving, and whether he could open an account locally and write a check to the academy after the meeting.

T. Manning said to send them to the treasurer via FedEx. M. Lockhart said to send every 2 or 3 weeks with a photocopy of the check log. K. Chan asked if registered mail were good enough, and M. Lockhart replied that it should be as long as there was a return receipt.

K. Chan then asked for the status of papers and breakdown by sections.

S. Whittle replied that the total is 127, 97 oral, and the rest posters. Biology has 13 oral, 14 poster; chemistry 17 oral, 0 posters; earth science 15 oral, 11 posters; physics 22 oral 1 poster; biomedical science 9 oral 2 posters; history and philosophy 4 oral, no posters; education 9 oral 1 poster; and anthropology 8 oral, 1 poster.

K. Chan then asked advice on planning for the number of people who show up for the luncheon and evening talk.

R. Schmude said that 206 had registered at Gordon, with 160 staying for lunch, comparable to the number of abstracts. He said he had originally underestimated, not anticipating the large number of on site registrations. 127 is comparable to his meeting so he wouldn’t plan for less than 160 at this one as well. On Friday, he recommended planning for 100.

K. Chan asked if there were any special needs to worry about. S. Whittle did not think so but said he would read the abstracts again to make sure. He asked if every room would have computer projection. K. Chan said yes, as well as internet, and laptops will be set up. There followed the usual discussion about jump drives and compatibility. P. Camp said to let each presenter know the different ways available and to have a primary way and a backup.

K. Chan then asked if the local committee was to worry about judges. R. Schmude said that was the responsibility of section chairs. He also said he would recommend for the larger sections 40 or 50 chairs.

B. McDonough volunteered to bring 21 easels he had from a previous meeting and to make 9 more.

K. Chan asked when the council meeting was usually held. M. Lockhart said usually 11 AM. K. Chan then left the meeting at 3:45.

5.
Georgia Junior Academy Ad Hoc Report
M. DeVore asked that T. Manning draft a letter to disaffiliate with the Science Olympiad on the grounds that they have been acting as an independent entity, have outgrown the need for such affiliation, and have in any case not met the affiliation requirements. T. Manning said he would do so and send to the Council for feedback.

P. Camp said that he would look at the constitution, identify what portions need to be updated, and send some suggestions for the Improvements Committee to consider.

D. Pohl said that the Olympiad was doing well and could not have become what it is if the director had been changed every year.

T. Manning said his perspective was to just tell Olympiad you guys are doing great, we have to change some bylaws, if you want to come and discuss feel free. 

D. Pohl mentioned a conversation with the current director that a move was afoot to sever ties and that he seemed concerned. M. DeVore said the point was that it was so successful that it has grown past the need for affiliation. It is a success story.

M. DeVore then made a motion that because of the growth of the Science Olympiad, the time has come for it to be autonomous. B. McDonough asked what the Junior Academy’s position was. M. DeVore said that they would like to see a separation. The motion was seconded and approved unanimously.

6.
Elections
M. Lockhart asked if ballots were out yet. M. DeVore replied they were not. S. Whittle asked about the 2 term limit for section chairs, noting that his section is small. P. Camp said that in the physics section the chair and secretary had simply changed jobs. T. Manning suggested referring to the improvements committee to consider removing term limits. 

7.
Technical Program
S. Whittle said there was one issue he needed help on. He said there was a discrepancy in the guidelines for program construction, specifying that all student presentation be on Saturday with overflow to Friday. There are three sections with a practical problem doing it this way in getting an adequate supply of judges.

M. Lockhart suggested dividing Friday and Saturday between graduate and undergraduate students. Then different sets of judges would not matter.

T. Chowns asked if awards were given to both graduate and undergraduate students. P. Camp said that in the past it was left to the discretion of the individual sections.

8.
Treasurer’s Report
M. Lockhart said that the awards fund was down to $200. He said that in the past we had transferred $1000 from general funds to the awards fund and moved that we do so again. The motion was seconded and approved.

9.
Other Business
T. Manning called on S. Whittle to present a situation regarding long term membership.

S. Whittle said that Bob Powell of West Georgia College will, this year, have attended 40 consecutive meetings of the Academy and suggested that the Academy recognize this with a plaque and by paying his registration and meal fees. The motion was seconded and approved.

T. Chowns asked if the 2009 meeting was firm yet. P. Camp said not yet but we may know by the March meeting. T. Manning asked if it was time to start thinking about the 2010 meeting.

P. Camp recalled a resort community asking to host in the past. Someone Anonymous replied that Jekyll Island asks every year. T. Manning asked if Skidaway could host. B. McDonough and M. DeVore both said they didn’t think there were large enough facilities there.

T. Manning asked if there were any other business. There was none.

10.
Adjournment
A motion was made to adjourn the meeting. It was seconded and approved. The meeting adjourned at 4:20 PM.

